SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON TUESDAY 7th JANUARY 2020 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:  
Cllr M Thomas (Chairman), Cllr L Hungin, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr A Westlake, Cllr T Norton,                    Cllr A Anderson, Cllr O Davison-Oakley and Cllr J Holder. 
In attendance: Mrs K Hawes, Mr I Hawes, Mrs A Norbury, Mr P Wright, Mr J Brunt and Mrs E Bates (Clerk). 

I. OPEN SESSION: Mr Brunt, a Land Director, raised awareness of the climate emergency and the need to plant more trees.  He advised that the Wildlife Trust are providing tree packs through their Community Development programme. Mr Brunt suggested planting on the Recreation Ground in the corner where there are two benches.  The cost of maintaining trees was raised as watering is required during summer.  The Parish Council has also been approached by another group keen to plant more trees in the village and it was agreed to try and combine all those interested in this initiative to understand their ideas.  (Action – Cllr Holder)
Mr Hawes was thanked for repairing the bench by the shops.
The council were informed that there are now no Duty Planning Officers available for walk in consultations at the Chiltern District Council offices. 

Ongoing concern was raised about the potholes on Bayne Hill and Longbottom Lane.  The issue that the Parish Council has already reported will be raised with County Councillor Tim Butcher.  (Action – Clerk)
A resident had thanked the Royal Mail engineer for repairing the post-boxes in the village that were vandalised over the Christmas period.  The positioning of the main post box was discussed.
A resident raised concern about the updated proposals for Planning Application PL/19/1409/FA - Demolition of existing garages and erection of 3 dwelling houses with associated car parking and landscaping.  Garages off Hearnes Meadow, Seer Green, HP9 2YJ.  The two storey properties will mean a loss of privacy as both the resident and their neighbours will be overlooked. Previous issues with this application that were raised by the Parish Council have not been addressed and a further letter will be sent to the planning department.  (Action - Cllr Hungin, Clerk) The application has been called into committee.
II. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:  Cllr J Smith

Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  The minutes for the December meeting were approved by Cllr Norton and Cllr Westlake.  The minutes were duly signed as a correct record of the meeting.

Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  
· The final design for the limited liability signs to be sited at all three entrances to Green Meadow has been agreed.  A quotation from a local sign maker was expensive so further quotations are being sought.   (Action – Cllr Holder)  
· The CCTV has an issue with image quality.  The company who installed the system have advised that the image quality can only be improved by upgrading the cameras which is being researched.  A quotation will be requested along with clarification of whether the images could be used for legal action.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· A section of blackthorn will be removed from the Recreation Ground on 28th January
· The cricket nets have been tied up over winter to protect wildlife.  
· The recent Fire Safety inspection highlighted the need to create Fire Zone charts for the Pavilion and Jubilee Hall.  (Action - Cllr Anderson, Clerk)
· A loose paving slab near the Pavilion needs securing.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)
· Two cherry trees in Green Meadow have had a circle of the grass cut out around their bases which have been filled with mulch.  Wooden stakes have also been installed to stop the trees being hit by mowers. 
· Further reports of leaves on the footpath to the station will be reported to the Waste Team.  (Action – Clerk) 

· The latest Bucks County Council Local Council Agreement Variation for devolved services has been signed and returned.  
· A letter was sent to the planning department about flooding/high water table concerns for planning application PL/19/3962/FA - Ardmore, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH which plans to excavate a basement.  
· A letter was sent to the District Council's finance department to request that the precept for 2020/21 is £48,175 which is an increase of 2.5%.
· A meeting has been arranged with the Allotment Association for 16th January.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Davison-Oakley, Cllr Westlake)
· Foliage that is obscuring oncoming traffic in Bottom Lane will be photographed and sent to the Clerk for action.  (Action – Cllr Anderson) 
· Previous concerns raised about dog walkers who are walking too many dogs on the Recreation Ground will be monitored.  
Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda:  No matters were arising.
III. MONTHLY RISK INSPECTIONS:    
i. Health and Safety Issues identified and recommended actions:  Cllr Anderson has completed the December inspection.  Five outdoor fitness equipment pole guards have been delivered and one will be replaced. The ground will also be inspected.   (Action – Clerk)   The boot brush at the Recreation Ground has been broken.  A recommendation for what needs replacing will be prepared.  (Action – Cllr Anderson)  Cllr Smith is due to complete the January inspection with Cllr Holder.  (Action – Cllr Smith, Cllr Holder)
ii. Maintenance issues identified and recommended actions:  Paving slabs in the cemetery have cracked.  It will be ascertained whether any need replacing and if there are any available at the cemetery.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)     
IV. OTHER HEALTH AND SAFETY ISSUES:- There is a wobbly paving slab outside Jubilee Hall.  (Action – Clerk)  There are brambles overhanging the pavement outside a house in Orchard Road.  The homeowner will be contacted.  (Action – Clerk)
V. DECLARATION OF INTEREST: There were no declarations of interest.
VI. Correspondence:  
· Following complaints to the Parish Council and Bucks County Council about the potholes on Bayne Hill it was agreed to bring the concerns to the attention of the County Councillor, Tim Butcher.  (Action – Clerk)
· On 19th December 2019 Mr Patel of 36 Chalfont Road informed the council that in July 2019 he had personally applied to relocate the Post box from outside his property at a cost of £750 as it interferes with his open front window. Mr Patel suggested that as it is a community service that the community should contribute through the Parish Council funding it. He advised that the work was due to be completed on 21st December 2019 but the work has been delayed as there had been no vehicle for that date.  The Royal Mail website states that if a post box has to be relocated they will always inform customers of the reason why, via a notice on or near the box consult appropriate parties, such as local councils, land owners and engineering contractors.  No such notice had been seen by either the Parish Council or the neighbouring properties. Although Chiltern District Council were notified in November they did not advise the Parish Council.  Livemore, the company contracted by Royal Mail to move the post box, advised on 3rd January 2020 that the box would be moved outside 38 Chalfont Road.  The Clerk advised the neighbours at 38 and 40 Chalfont Road who were unaware of this relocation.  The suggested relocation would provide issues for neighbouring properties and the Parish Council has made a formal request to both Royal Mail and Livemore that the relocation should be put on hold until the proper procedure and consultation can be carried out.  The Parish Council is awaiting a response from Royal Mail.

· Following the flooding on Chalfont Road and Rawlings Lane the Highways Technician has advised that now the water has receded at these locations, investigatory works will commence on finding the issues as to why the ponding is happening. Residents that have been allowing water from their fields/farm land to flow onto highway land will receive letters demanding that this practice ceases immediately, as this is both an unlawful and wholly unacceptable act.
· There were 252 responses to the Village Amenities Survey.  The feedback will be reviewed and a summary brought to the Parish Council meeting for discussion.  (Action – Cllr Holder, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Hungin, Cllr Smith)
· A quotation to re-felt the Pavilion roof was quoted as £4,795 plus VAT.  £5,000 will be allocated as ear marked reserves in the next budget.
· It was agreed not to purchase the maintenance contract for the Mobile Vehicle Activated Sign, but to allocate £300 to the ear marked reserves in the next budget.
VII. Finance: 


Payments amounting to:-              
    
  
 
    £3,002.12

Income received:-




   
    £1,331.56

The closing bank balances at 31st December 2019 totalled:- £61,728.61
Following a recent insurance claim for the damaged streetlight in Long Grove, it will be checked to see whether the Parish Council has been reimbursed for the excess charged.  (Action – Clerk)
VIII.   

Planning
Notices of new planning applications continue to be displayed on the notice-board and website.  Planning permission for application PL/18/2713/PNR – the prior notification for change of use from shop to residential for 36 Chalfont Road states that the development should be carried out in accordance with the submitted details of the application.  The plans submitted show that the protruding wall has been removed and replaced with railings.  A letter will be sent to planning enforcement.  (Action – Cllr Hungin)  
Permitted

PL/19/3668/TP
The Redwood, Long Grove, Seer Green, HP9 2QH

Crown thinning of a purple sycamore (T1), crown reduction of a yew tree (T2) and lifting of a branch of a redwood tree (T3) - all protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

PL/19/3552/FA
25 Highlands Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XL

Demolition of a shed in the rear garden and erection of a garden room.

PL/19/3529/FA
11 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT

Single storey rear extension, erection of front porch and internal alterations. Addition of two bay windows to front elevation.

PL/19/3491/TP
Owlpen, Bottom Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2UH

Height reduction of two cherry trees, re-shaping and reduction of three beech trees and felling of an oak tree - all protected by a Tree Preservation Order.

PL/19/3374/FA
21 Orchard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XU

Vehicular access and hardstanding.

IX.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS:

i. GDPR: It was agreed that the Clerk should have a separate computer for all Parish Council work.  A quote for a laptop will be obtained.  (Action – Clerk)  Vision ICT stated that it is good practice for all of the councillors to use separate domain addresses for parish council work.  The costs and implications will be investigated further. (Action – Cllr Holder, Clerk)  
X.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)
i. JUBILEE HALL: A quotation has been received for a new Audio/Visual system for the hall.  Two further quotations will be obtained.  The WIFI is now working well.  There is an electrical issue in the boiler room which is being investigated.
ii. PARISH COUNCIL PROPERTIES, open spaces AND SERVICES:  The multi spinner’s lateral movement has increased.  Quotations for a replacement roundabout will be obtained.  (Action – Cllr Thomas)  The large tree on the Chalfont Road will be inspected in spring to see if it has any dead branches.  Following the arboriculture report for the allotment boundary with the Scouts there was a recommendation to carry out remedial work to an ash tree situated towards the rear of the allotments within six months of the report.  A quotation will be requested for this work.  (Action – Cllr Hughes) There is no specific Fire Assembly point at the Recreation Ground for the Pavilion.  The post position will be agreed.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Cllr Norton)  A quotation for the post and sign will be obtained.  (Action – Clerk)  It was suggested that a sign to locate the shops could be positioned on Chalfont Road using an existing post.  The suggested post will be photographed and a quotation for the sign requested from Bucks County Council.  (Action – Cllr Anderson, Clerk)  The tap in the Pavilion adults toilet is dripping and needs repairing.  (Action - Clerk) Cllr Anderson will demonstrate how to test the fire alarm system to the staff at the Montessori after they have received their Fire Warden training.   The corner fence on the allotment boundary with the Scouts needs repairing.  It will be inspected.  (Action – Cllr Thomas, Cllr Davison-Oakley)  The leaves which have been cleared from the Cemetery have been accumulated to a high level in one area within Green Wood.  Other options for spreading/disposing of the leaves will be discussed.  (Action – Cllr Hughes, Clerk)
XI.
information items:  The village Christmas tree lights were vandalised and broken over the Christmas period.  It will be investigated whether future lights could be connected to the nearby streetlight.  The cost of the Christmas tree will rise next year. 

The meeting closed at 9.29pm
Next Meeting – The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Tuesday 4th February 2020, at 7.30pm at Seer Green Baptist Church in Wood Pond Close.    
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